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Date: March 8, 2018

To: ABAG Executive Board 
ABAG Finance Committee 

From: Executive Director 

Subject: Proposed Modification of Membership Dues 

Executive Summary 

Staff requests that the Executive Board consider a modification of the membership dues for 
county membership in FY 2018-19. 

Discussion: 

The current fee structure declines as agencies increase in population. The four tiers are: 

Population $/Capita 

First 50,000 $0.21 

Second 50,000 $0.20 

Next 100,000 $0.14 

Above 200,000 $0.10 

The largest population agencies are the nine counties whose average rate per capita is $0.11 
and $0.12 for fiscal 2018 and 2019, respectively. By comparison, the average city cost per 
capita is $0.18 and $0.19 for fiscal 2018 and 2019, respectively. 

The Contract for Services in section 4.2 (a) states that ABAG “will make best efforts and adopt 
strategies to identify and secure any additional revenues” to help offset the cost Metropolitan 
Transportation Commission has inherited in transitioning the ABAG employees to MTC 
employment.  As shown in the attached excerpt from MTC’s FY 2017-18 adopted budget, that 
extra cost amounts to approximately $2 million on an annual basis. The additional cost consists 
primarily of higher salary rates for the transitioning employees and unfunded pension/OPEB 
liabilities.  In the current budget year, MTC covered those costs with transfers from the toll 
program and agency reserves.  

Part of the discussion on revenue enhancement during the transition was making the new ACFA 
financing conduit operational, which is in the works. Staff believes another and more immediate 
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option is to modify the dues calculation for counties. Changing the calculation to a flat rate of 
$0.19 will generate an additional $525,000 in new revenue.  This option is simple, direct, 
immediately available and also puts counties at the same average cost per capita as the current 
average city cost. A detailed schedule depicting the financial report by county is attached.  
 
Any change to the current dues structure requires approval by both the Executive Board and 
General Assembly (GA). If the Executive Board agrees to recommend this proposed change to 
the GA in May, it is ABAG’s prerogative as to how it wishes to dispose of the new revenue. If 
ABAG were to transfer the $525,000 in new revenue to MTC, it would represent a significant 
“good faith” down payment on the staff consolidation costs described above. If the Executive 
Board recommends this course of action, it will need to direct staff to adjust ABAG’s draft FY 
2018-19 budget accordingly to reflect the transfer to MTC. 
 
 
 

Steve Heminger 
 
 
 
Attachment 
 
Proposed Modification Membership Dues—County 
Excerpt from MTC’s FY 2017-18 Adopted Budget 
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